
ALBERT LEA PORT AUTHORITY
MINUTES
Wednesday May 3, 2017- 7:30 a.m.
Regular Meeting
Albert Lea Business Development Center

	CALL TO ORDER & NOTATION OF ROLL 
The Regular Meeting of the Albert Lea Port Authority was called to order on Wednesday, May 3, 2017 at 7:30 a.m. by President Heinemann. Roll was noted by the Board Secretary.

COMMISSIONERS PRESENT: Vern Rasmussen, Jr., Mike Moore, Rich Murray, Nate Jansen, Ginny Larson, Mark Heinemann, and Sarah Hensley

COMMISSIONERS ABSENT: None 

EX-OFFICIO MEMBERS PRESENT: Randy Kehr - business community representative 

EX-OFFICIO MEMBERS ABSENT: Chad Adam - City of Albert Lea representative, Mike Lee - Freeborn County representative

STAFF MEMBERS PRESENT: Ryan Nolander - Executive Director, Noelle Hagen - Small Business & Marketing Manager, Jillayne Raetz - Board Secretary

STAFF MEMBERS ABSENT: None

GUESTS: Brian Skogheim - FMCS, Lee Bjorndal – City of Albert Lea Attorney, Don Savelkoul – Savelkoul Law Office (8:15am), Craig Poppenhagen – CliftonLarsonAllen (8:30am)

APPROVAL OF MINUTES FROM APRIL 5, 2017 MEETING 
The minutes from the April 5, 2017 meeting were reviewed. Commissioner Rasmussen made a motion to approve the minutes as presented, seconded by Commissioner Murray. President Heinemann asked for any discussion and hearing none, the motion carried 7 in favor; 0 opposed.  

RESOLUTION PA-17-09 AUTHORIZING PAYMENT OF CLAIMS
The claims were presented for review. Commissioner Moore made a motion to accept the claims as presented in the amount of $175,896.13, seconded by Commissioner Larson. Executive Director Nolander noted that claims are high this month due to 1st half property taxes and the initial payment to ZRT for design work on the ZRB project. President Heinemann asked for any discussion and hearing none, the motion carried 7 in favor; 0 opposed. 

ZUMBRO RIVER BRAND WAREHOUSE PROJECT:
President Heinemann has been removing himself from discussions on this project due to the potential conflict of interest due to the relationship between his employer Farmers State Bank and the Port Authority. He turned the meeting over to Vice President Rasmussen and excused himself from the room at 7:35am.

Executive Director Nolander provided a project recap. Nolander walked the board through the bid tab from the bid opening on April 19th and informed the board that after meeting with ZRB, and deciding on which alternates to include, the low bidder was The Joseph Company. Nolander then walked the board through a spreadsheet showing how he arrived at the lease rate for the lease agreement with ZRB. Finally, he walked the board through a spreadsheet showing the financial impact this project will have on the Port Authority over the next couple years. As part of this he showed a scenario where the Port Authority and Greater Jobs partner on this project and the effect it would have on both organizations. There was a question from the board if there has ever been a partnership like this between the organizations? The answer was yes, North #4 was built as a partnership between the Port and Greater Jobs. Approval of this potential partnership was not needed at this time and will be brought forward for future discussion and approval sometime in the next few months.

Nolander reiterated the importance of this project is it allows ZRB to invest their capital in the existing building, new equipment lines, which in turn creates new quality jobs. Also, ALEDA’s participation allows them to assist this company with this growth and creates an investment for the organization that is backed by a strong local company. The lease was structured as a 15 year lease, with rent adjustment tied to the financing adjustments every 5 years. The likely scenario is that ZRB will buy the building in the next 5 to 10 years, and the worst case scenario is that ALEDA has a building on the north side of town in 15 years that they can market for new business opportunities.

The construction timeline is contingent on board approvals and final closing next Thursday May 11th, but the projected finish date is currently scheduled for the middle of November. 

Included in the board packets were all the resolutions and supporting documents for the following items to be voted on. Vice President Rasmussen asked for any further discussion prior to working through the resolutions and hearing none the board moved forward.

a. RESOLUTION PA-17-10 AUTHORIZING STAFF TO ENTER INTO A PROJECT AGREEMENT WITH ZUMBRO RIVER BRAND
Executive Director Nolander walked the board through the project agreement. This agreement provides the terms of the deal between the Albert Lea Port Authority (the owner of the project), Zumbro River Brand, Inc. (the company), and Prairie Resources, LLC (the current owner of the land). Commissioner Jansen made a motion to approve the resolution as presented, seconded by Commissioner Moore. Vice President Rasmussen asked for any discussion and hearing none, a roll call vote was taken.

On a roll call vote: Commissioner Jansen – yes, Commissioner Larson – yes, Commissioner Hensley – yes, Commissioner Moore – yes, Commissioner Rasmussen – yes, Commissioner Murray – yes. The motion carried 6 in favor, 0 opposed.

b. RESOLUTION PA-17-11 AUTHORIZING THE PURCHASE OF PROPERTY FROM THE CITY OF ALBERT LEA
Executive Director Nolander walked the board through the property legal description and map. This property is needed in order to have access to Sykes Street. The purchase price will be $1. Commissioner Moore made a motion to approve the resolution as presented, seconded by Commissioner Hensley. Vice President Rasmussen asked for any discussion and hearing none, a roll call vote was taken.

On a roll call vote: Commissioner Jansen – yes, Commissioner Larson – yes, Commissioner Hensley – yes, Commissioner Moore – yes, Commissioner Rasmussen – yes, Commissioner Murray – yes. The motion carried 6 in favor, 0 opposed.

c. RESOLUTION PA-17-12 AUTHORIZING THE PURCHASE OF PROPERTY FROM PRAIRIE RESOURCES LLC
Executive Director Nolander walked the board through the property legal description and map. This property is where the new building will be located. The Port Authority needs to legally own this property in order to construct the building on it, and to control it if anything ever happened where ZRB decided they weren’t interested in the building. The purchase price will be $1. Commissioner Jansen made a motion to approve the resolution as presented, seconded by Commissioner Larson. Vice President Rasmussen asked for any discussion and hearing none, a roll call vote was taken.

On a roll call vote: Commissioner Jansen – yes, Commissioner Larson – yes, Commissioner Hensley – yes, Commissioner Moore – yes, Commissioner Rasmussen – yes, Commissioner Murray – yes. The motion carried 6 in favor, 0 opposed.

d. RESOLUTION PA-17-13 AUTHORIZING AWARDING THE CONSTRUCTION CONTRACT FOR THE ZRB WAREHOUSE PROJECT
Executive Director Nolander walked the board through the bid tab earlier. The winning bid was received from The Joseph Company and the details of this bid are included in the resolution. As with all the other agreements, finalizing the contract is contingent on closing on all agreements with ZRB. Commissioner Larson made a motion to approve the resolution as presented, seconded by Commissioner Hensley. Vice President Rasmussen asked for any discussion and hearing none, a roll call vote was taken.

On a roll call vote: Commissioner Jansen – yes, Commissioner Larson – yes, Commissioner Hensley – yes, Commissioner Moore – yes, Commissioner Rasmussen – yes, Commissioner Murray – yes. The motion carried 6 in favor, 0 opposed.

e. RESOLUTION PA-17-14 AUTHORIZING SALE AND ISSUANCE OF TAXABLE REVENUE BONDS
Executive Director Nolander walked the board through the bond sale. Kennedy & Graven has been working on this for us. The paperwork states the amount of financing not to exceed $3.7M. The current plan is to finance $3.6M with this bond issuance, but in case there is a need for additional financing it was decided to make the approvals for not to exceed $3.7M. The terms are laid out in Section 2, summarized as: not to exceed $3.7M, contingent on reaching final agreement and closing, amortized over 25 years with a 15 year balloon, 4.60% interest for the first 5 years with adjustments happening every 5 years thereafter. Executive Director Nolander expressed appreciation for Daniel Otten from Farmers State Bank taking the lead on this and offering participations to other community banks. Besides FSB, United Prairie (ZRB banks with them), Home Federal and Wells Federal are going to participate. It was very important to Executive Director Nolander that the financing be a community effort and to have three of our organization’s members participating is exciting.

(Don Savelkoul entered)

Commissioner Jansen made a motion to approve the resolution as presented, seconded by Commissioner Larson. Vice President Rasmussen asked for any discussion and hearing none, a roll call vote was taken.

On a roll call vote: Commissioner Jansen – yes, Commissioner Larson – yes, Commissioner Hensley – yes, Commissioner Moore – yes, Commissioner Rasmussen – yes, Commissioner Murray – yes. The motion carried 6 in favor, 0 opposed.

Executive Director Nolander thanked the board for their support of this project and reiterated how this is a great project for our community.

(President Heinemann rejoined the meeting)

	EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR’S REPORT
· Streater’s Announcement
· Executive Director Nolander shared an email with the board in regards to Streater’s WARN notification. They are moving 1 of 3 lines currently housed in Albert Lea to a facility in Arkansas. There will be approximately 70 employees affected by this change, and they will retain 90+ employees to work on the other two product lines that are staying at the Albert Lea location. Staff has reached out to Streater and has asked if there is anything local that can be done to reconsider this decision.

· Refrigeration Issues in South #1
· A few years ago we had some refrigeration units go down in South #1 in the refrigerated space that Ventura leases from us. Johnson Heating replaced the units and Ventura is questioning how they were installed. Staff is working with all parties involved to answer questions pertaining to this and just wanted the board to be aware of the situation.  

· Gold Cross Project Ground Breaking
· The ground breaking was held last Tuesday. This will be a nice project that adds tax base, and now all ambulance services will be centrally located.

· Project T-Wave Update
· DEED has informed us that we are officially back in the running. Should know more in May.

· Bank Building Update
· A couple local groups replied to the City’s RFP for the bank building space. One of the groups is requesting time to do their due diligence and it is looking like the city council will be taking action at the next council meeting to give them this time.

· Trail’s Project Update
· Staff answered questions they had on possible incentives. They are probably going to move forward with the project and will let us know if they want to move forward with any programs.  

· Workforce Initiatives Update
· The middle and high school programming has gone well. Jerry from the city has been working on the college based program. There is a committee meeting on Monday to discuss the future. 

· Retail Strategies Meeting
· [bookmark: Text22]Joe Kucharksi from Retail Strategies is meeting with staff today to discuss their program related to marketing for retail development. Staff is planning on having Joe come back for the June board meeting to discuss the possibilities with the board. 

	EX-OFFICIO UPDATE
Freeborn County – Mike Lee, Freeborn County Representative
· Not present. 

City of Albert Lea – Lee Bjorndal, City of Albert Lea Representative
· The school district approved the tax abatement program for new housing. 
· City Manager Adams helped organized and was one of the panelist at the regional workforce housing summit in Rochester.
· Assistant City Manager Gabrielatos has been working with John Ford on utilizing the Small Cities dollars to potentially revitalize housing units in the downtown.

Chamber of Commerce – Randy Kehr, business community representative 
· The local option sales tax is moving forward and is currently included in the tax bill. 
· Attended the regional workforce housing summit in Rochester. 
· Executive Director Nolander and Randy Kehr are day leaders for Leadership day’s economic development day in May. 

2016  AUDIT RESULTS – Craig Poppenhagen, CliftonLarsonAllen
Craig reviewed the audit with the board. He stated there was a clean opinion on the audit and recommended no changes in accounting policies. Executive Director Nolander mentioned that we will be looking to take action on combining the general and real estate/business funds at the June board meeting to make budgeting and the financials more efficient. Commissioner Moore made a motion to approve the audit results as presented, seconded by Commissioner Rasmussen. President Heinemann asked for any discussion and hearing none, the motion carried 7 in favor; 0 opposed.

	COMMISSIONER/OTHER ITEMS
· Commissioner Rasmussen provided an update on LGA and MPCA rules. 
    
	ADJOURNMENT
Commissioner Murray made a motion to adjourn the meeting, seconded by Commissioner Rasmussen. The motion carried 7 in favor, 0 opposed. The meeting adjourned at 9:00 a.m.  

Filed and attested May 3, 2017.
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President					Board Secretary
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